 Inadvertent Approach

By Lt. Paul Rotsch, SH-60B       
On a winter evening off the Virginia coastline, my SH-60B detachment was attempting to complete our small deck landing quals for the third day in a row. This was our fourth workup period for our upcoming deployment to the Middle East, and the battle group tasking had been heavy on us. The weather was cold, and the fog was heavy in the morning and afternoon hours. There was a good chance that we wouldn’t fly again tonight. 

Then luck came our way and the weather lifted as we were briefing for the flight. During the NATOPS and ORM portion, we mentioned that the weather was questionable so we should watch out for inadvertent IMC and how we would break out of the clouds on an actual instrument approach if needed. 

When we launched off the frigate, the weather was CAVU. Wow, we were actually gonna pull this off!  It was about thirty minutes to sunset and we had completed two or three approaches already. As we were landing after our third approach, I noticed some low level clouds were moving in off the port side of the ship. This just happened to be the same direction in which we had to do our take-offs because of the winds. I was a seasoned aircraft commander, but during this flight, my OinC was the pilot in command. Before we called “ready to lift,” I asked him if we should really try to take off into what was now a significant cloud layer. We decided that since we were only going to 200 feet that we would probably be safe and that the clouds were probably well above that. 

I then pulled into a hover, checked gauges, pedal-turned to the left, and started climbing. At about 100 feet, we started going into some thin fog. I could still see the ship to my right, and I hesitated at that altitude, contemplating whether or not I should just turn back to the ship immediately. My OinC stated, “You’re only at a hundred feet, keep the climb in.”  So I kept pulling power.

At this point, we were definitely in the goo, and it was starting to get a little disorienting. I told my HAC that since the clouds were so low, I was going to try to climb up through the top of the fog. At about 600 feet, we were VFR-on-top and informed the LSO and ship controller. We did a quick ORM/instrument brief and decided the best course of action was to set up for a nice long final and try to descend through the fog layer on the alternate TACAN approach. As per the brief, we would also do a swap of controls once the non-flying pilot had visual on the ship.

We then told the tower to turn all the lights on full bright, and I commenced the approach about four miles out. I descended to 200 feet, and we were still surrounded by a thick layer of clouds. At less than a mile out, I kept creeping and slowing down to about 100 feet and 30 knots. Still, white all around. I was on the gauges trying to fly the best approach I had ever done down to almost seventy feet. My OIC would feed me slight corrections while visually looking out for the ship. I started getting real nervous as the DME was slowly clicking down without the ship in sight.

Finally at about a quarter mile, “There it is - I have the controls.”  I was heads down in the cockpit, but I had to look outside when my OIC made a huge nose-up turn to the right to get on approach profile. There were the rabbit lights going across the flight deck and up the hangar face. 

What a relief. We almost went missed approach, but instead we got the aircraft safely on deck and shut down. My heart was still beating hard. “Let’s not do that again,” I said. “Agreed,” exclaimed my boss. From that point on, we always watched the weather a little closer and decided that we wouldn’t gamble like that again. Actual instrument approaches to the back of the boat are quite a bit different than a normal simulated or night approach: a bit more challenging, to say the least, and definitely not something I want to “practice” again.

Lt. Rotsch flies with HSL-44.

